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[Dr. McKinley, message, Why Money Matters] 
[applause] The Bible declares where the Spirit of the Lord is there is 
liberty. And when we understand the work of the Spirit… His presence in 
this place and the power of the name of Christ, we have the right 
ingredients today for God to do something powerful and supernatural in this 
place that will change our lives and will change us for eternity. And I 
believe that God is going to do something great and wonderful in this 
service today. But there’s an important word that we need to hear from the 
Word of God. Jesus said this [Hebrews 3:7-8]: 
 
7) Today if you hear His voice 8) do not harden your heart.  
 
He who has ears to hear, let him listen to what the Spirit says. And my 
prayer today is that as the Lord speaks through His word that you will hear 
His voice. I have the privilege of opening God’s word with you. It’s not my 
message that matters but His message is all important. And so I invite you 
to take His Word in your hand today and to open it with me to the book of 1 
Timothy chapter 6… 1 Timothy chapter 6.  
 
If you do not have a Bible with you today, there is one available there in 
the pew rack in front of you. You can turn it to page number 993 and there 
you will be in 1 Timothy chapter 6. And so I invite you to take that, to 
get it in your hand, and I believe that it will be something of great help 
and great benefit to you today. And my prayer… my prayer today is that we 
will hear His voice and we will not harden our hearts. 
 
Now I’m going to move us very quickly from the sublime and the moment of 
this beautiful expression of praise to something very mundane, but 
something that I need your attention to help me to do. I want to ask you 
some questions this morning and I want you to help me to establish 
something that I believe to be important. Here’s question number one. How 
many of you have already spent some money today? A cup of coffee, some 
gasoline on the way to church, possibly a newspaper, breakfast, you’ve 
already been on Ebay. Somebody tell me. How many of you spent some money 
already today? Alright, I just want to see. Thank you. Alright. 
 
Let me ask you this question: How many of you have some money on your 
possession right now? Now this isn’t a stickup, okay? I’m just asking a 
question. [laughter] How many… I mean it may be a dime, may be a quarter. 
How many of you have some money on your possession? Show me… I want to see, 
do you have it? Alright. That’s many of us. 
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How many of you expect to spend some money before you go to bed tonight? 
How many of you think you’re going to spend some money today? Okay, good. 
See I can keep you a long time… I could save you some money just hanging on 
to you in church today. [laughter] 
 
How many of you would say today when I get up tomorrow I’m going to go to 
work because I need to make some more money? Okay. And then how many of you 
would just say I’d just like to have some more money? I just want to go on 
record as saying that. Alright, good. I’m just trying to find out where we 
are this morning. 
 
You say, why in the world is he asking this question? Because I have just 
established the first and the most important point that I want to make to 
you today and that is simply this: Money matters… money matters. It touches 
every life. It is something that matters to every home, to every community 
because so much of what life is about here on planet earth relates to the 
role… the relationship that we have with money. It is a subject of 
universal interest and it is a personal point of reference in each and 
every one of our lives. We do not have a choice as to whether or not we 
will have to deal with money matters in life. The question is how will we 
deal with the money matters of life? 
 
You’ll notice in your worship guide that this afternoon, beginning at 1:30 
we’re going to gather here in the worship center and then we’re going to 
break out into a variety of different classes and seminars all designed to 
deal with money matters. Everything from how you should set up a personal 
budget to some of the issues of protection that are needed today. All sorts 
of very specific practical seminars called Money Matters. It’s not only for 
adults in this room, but it’s also for our students and our children. We 
want to do everything that we can… understanding that everyone has to deal 
with the money matters of life, we want to do everything that we can to 
help to equip and to enable you to be able to deal with money matters. And 
we believe this to be important and just by your participation in my little 
survey today, you’ve proven that every one of us needs to know something 
about good money management. 
 
But for all that we’re going to do in these seminars and sessions this 
afternoon, we’re going to be talking about the how-to’s… how to do this and 
what you should do with your money. But I believe it’s important for me 
this morning to take this time and this moment with an audience who 
obviously has interest in the subject, and I want to talk to you about “Why 
Money Matters”. I want to answer the “why” question, because the “why” 
question is one of the most important questions that we need to address and 
to deal with in this area of life. 
 
Not long ago I heard about a classroom of children who were out on the 
playground during recess, and as they were playing all of a sudden the 
recess time was interrupted by the blasting sound of a siren and an 
emergency vehicle… ultimately a fire truck that was coming near the 
playground area where the children were. They all ran over to the fence and 
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this big bright red fire truck came by and they sat there, peering through 
the fence, looking at the truck and the lights and the sound and the 
firemen and all the equipment on the truck. But they all noticed that right 
up there in the front window on the passenger side there was a Dalmatian… a 
fire hound, if you will, who was up there with his tail wagging and his 
tongue hanging out and his ears flopping. And all the kids were just 
affixed on this Dalmatian as the truck turned the corner and went away. As 
the siren went on off in the distance, the teacher took the moment to make 
it a teachable moment and she looked at the boys and girls and she said, 
“Boys and girls, I want to ask you a question. You saw the fire truck, you 
know that they’re on their way to try to put out a fire, but did you see 
the dog that was in the front seat of the fire truck?” And all the boys and 
girls nodded their head. And then she said, “Why do you think they had that 
dog with them?” Well, one little girl quickly put up her hand and said, “I 
know, I know.” And teacher said, “Yes, what do you think?” She said, “They 
have that dog for good luck. They need… they just need good look and so 
firemen have the dog.” And she said, “Well, that’s interesting.” Then 
another little boy put up his hand and she said, “What do you think?” He 
said, “Well, the dog is for crowd control. When they get there, a lot of 
people like to come around and see what’s happening and so they use the dog 
to kinda keep the crowd back.” And then another little boy… he was just 
standing on his toes with his hand up, and she said, “Okay, what do you 
think?” He said, “That’s how they find the fire hydrant!” [laughter] You’ve 
got to know why!  
 
And so this morning I want you to know why, I want you to know what, and 
later today we want you to know how when it comes to this issue of why 
money matters. First Timothy chapter 6 and verse 6… I want you to begin 
reading with me. The Bible says: 
 
6) Now there is great gain in godliness with (what’s the next word? Say it 
out loud with me) contentment. 
 
That’s a big issue isn’t it? That’s something we all want in life, isn’t 
it? We all want to know contentment. The thing that we struggle with in 
life is discontentment. And so Paul is writing to Timothy to tell him how 
to give instruction and direction to the church, that people might live 
lives of contentment. And then he says this: 
 
7) For we brought nothing into this world, and we cannot take anything out 
of this world. 8) But if we have food and clothing, with these we will be 
content. 9) But those who desire to get rich fall into temptation, into a 
snare, into many senseless and harmful desires that plunge people into ruin 
and destruction. 
 
I want you to read verse 10… the first sentence out loud with me. Are you 
ready? Let’s read it: 
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10) For the love of money is a root of all kinds of evil. It’s through this 
craving that some have wandered away from the faith and pierced themselves 
with many pains. 
 
Paul speaks very straightforwardly to this issue of money and why money 
matters. And from the very outset in this passage and in every passage in 
the Scripture there is a general acknowledgement, a general awareness of a 
very simple but a very important theme that we need to establish. It’s 
something that we all know, but I simply want to state it for you this 
morning, and it is this: that money is the primary medium of exchange in 
the commerce of life.  
 
Why does money matter? Well first and foremost, it’s the primary medium of 
exchange in the commerce of life. It’s how you get by from day to day. It’s 
something that we all need. It’s something that we all relate to. It’s the 
very reason that all of us lifted our hand a few moments ago. It’s because 
of the fact that the Bible acknowledges that here on planet earth we need 
money.  
 
Now the Bible puts it in perspective. Clearly in verse 7 Paul says you 
didn’t bring anything into this world and you’re not taking anything out of 
this world. It didn’t cost you anything to be born. That is, you didn’t 
have to pay an admission price to get into planet earth, and when you 
leave, you’re not going to be able to take anything out with you. But in 
the meantime… while you’re here, you’re going to have to relate to 
possessions, to money, to material things. And the Bible simply says “If 
you have food and clothing, with these you need to be content.” But, of 
course, we get caught up in the money matters of life. And yet the Bible 
tells us that money is something that we’re all going to have to deal with 
and to relate to.  
 
Solomon, the wise man who wrote the Proverbs, also in his life journal in 
the book of Ecclesiastes, said this about money. He said: “Money answers 
everything.” You didn’t know that was in the Bible, did you? What an 
interesting passage of Scripture. But when Solomon was talking about what 
life is like under the sun, living in this system of planet earth he simply 
said, everybody needs to know that money answers everything, because every 
day in some way we all relate to money. We live to earn money, to make 
money, to spend money, to recycle and to ultimately ah… be able to restock 
our money. And for this reason the Bible speaks often, straightforwardly 
and forthrightly about money… what we do with it, how we get it and where 
it goes.  
 
Did you know that in the Bible, if you were to look at the major themes of 
the Bible, money is a theme that is mentioned in the Bible second only to 
the theme of love? There are over a 1000, and maybe as many as 1600 
specific passages of Scripture that relate to the subject of money and 
money management. Our possessions and our relationship to them. In the 
heart of the Sermon on the Mount, Jesus in Matthew chapter 6 talks about 
all the things of life that get our attention, and ultimately He said this: 
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“Your Heavenly Father knows that you have need of all these things.” What 
kind of things was He talking about? Food, clothing, shelter… all the 
things that we live, thinking about, worrying about in life.  
 
And yet, for all that money is, the one thing that the Bible tells us again 
and again is that money is a wonderful slave but it is a terrible master. 
And though money is the medium of exchange in the commerce of life, as long 
as we are using money as a tool it can be a very good thing. But as soon as 
we live under the tyranny of money, money can begin to disrupt and to 
disturb every part of life.  
 
Therefore, we acknowledge the importance of money in the daily exchange of 
life, but we understand that we must not confuse the source of our money 
and the significance of our lives, if in fact we do not want to live in 
danger. So what is the first thing that we need to see and understand about 
why money matters? It’s simply this: money is the primary medium of 
exchange in the commerce of life.  
 
But there’s a second thing that’s addressed in the Scripture and that is 
this: that money is an outward reflection of true inner values. Money is an 
outward expression of true inner values. If I wanted to write a biography 
on your life, I could simply look at your calendar and your checkbook or 
your credit statement and I could tell anyone just about everything about 
you. I could tell who you are, what you do, who you’re with, and where… 
what you believe to be important in life. Just by looking at your calendar 
and by looking at either your checkbook or your credit statement because 
you see, so much about who we are and what we believe on the inside is 
reflected with what we do and how we handle money on the outside. 
 
Jesus said it this way, He says [Matthew 6:21, Luke 12:34], “For where your 
treasure is, there your heart will be also.” We’ve got a modern day ah… 
expression. We say “put your money where your (what?) mouth is.” Well, 
Jesus said if you really want to know what’s going on in your heart, just 
look at what you do with your money, because “where your treasure is, there 
your heart will be also.” 
 
I heard about a couple… they were ah… having a meal together. They’d been 
dating for some time. And the young lady was feeling a little uncertain 
about the relationship. She just didn’t feel like the… the guy was 
expressing a lot to her about his commitment to the relationship. And so at 
the right time on a really nice evening, having a wonderful dinner, she 
looked at him and she said, “I just need to know, are you really serious 
about this relationship? Do you really care about me?”  
 
And his countenance just fell. He looked at her; he looked down; he picked 
up his cell phone and he looked at his cell phone, he looked at her, he 
looked at his cell phone again. He held up his cell phone and he said, “I 
use all my daytime minutes on you!” [laughter] I mean, he was saying, 
“Look, I don’t put you, baby, in the night and weekends category. I use my 
primetime, daytime minutes on you! You’re the one I’m investing my money 
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in!” And in some degree he was trying to say to her exactly what I’m saying 
to you! Where your money is has everything to do with where your heart is.  
 
So the question is where’s your heart today? What does your money say about 
you? What does it say about your heart? Because money is nothing more than 
an outward reflection of true inner values. That’s why when Paul starts 
writing here, he starts talking about this subject of money and where we 
are. And he says in verse 9 that: 
 

9) Those who desire to be rich fall into temptation, into a snare, into 
many senseless and harmful desires that plunge p… p… people into ruin and 
destruction. 
 
And then he says the most misquoted verse possibly in all of the Bible. You 
know how most people quote this verse, don’t you? Verse 10. What do they 
say? “Money [tap] is the root [tap] of all evil [tap]!” Right? Have you 
ever heard anybody say that? “Money [tap] is the root [tap] of all evil!” 
Is that what the Bible says? No, what does the Bible say?  
 
10) For the love of money is a root of all kinds of evils. 
 
You see, the Bible doesn’t say that money’s the root of all evil. Because 
money is not in and of itself wrong, bad or otherwise. It’s the value that 
attached to the money. It’s the use of the money, and therefore what we do 
with our money has everything to do with the values of the heart. And 
therefore, when Paul is speaking to this issue, he’s trying to help us to 
see why we have problems when we get the wrong view and prospective of 
money.  
 
For one thing, he says to us money devalues what’s important… money 
devalues what’s important. He opens this passage talking about contentment… 
the need to be content. And we all want to be content. But the problem is 
we look to money to be the source of our contentment. And yet the Bible is 
very clear that money in and of itself is not ever going to make us 
content. If you have godliness with contentment, then you’ll enjoy every 
thing that you have, whether you have much or whether you have little. But 
having things does not in and of itself automatically make you content. In 
fact, if you’re not careful it will be the love of money that will devalue 
the important things in your life.  
 
We’ve all heard the maxim: Money can’t buy happiness. But how many of us 
listen to the message again and again and again from every marketing source 
you can imagine that if you buy this product… if you smell this way… if you 
dress this way… if you eat this way… if you look this way… if you drive 
this thing, you’re going to be happy?  
 
Benjamin Franklin, one of the founders of our country, said this: “Money 
never made anyone happy yet, nor will it. There is nothing in it’s nature 
to produce happiness. The more a man has, the more he wants. Instead of it 
filling a vacuum, it makes one. If it satisfies one want, it doubles and 
triples that want in another way. That was true… that was a true proverb of 
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the wise man; rely upon it. Better is the fear of the Lord, than great 
treasure and trouble with it.” 
 
Money can’t make you happy. And yet the same Mr. Franklin who talked about 
that has his picture on the bill that I’m holding in my hand this morning. 
[laughter] Yes, it is a hundred dollar bill… a Franklin. Anybody like this 
today? Just curious. I want to be sure I got your attention, be sure you’re 
participating here with me. You see, the problem with this is that for all 
that it can be, it many times devalues what’s important. 
 
I heard about a guy who won the lottery. He called his wife and said, 
“Honey, you’re not going to believe it. I have just won the lottery! I am 
incredibly… we are incredibly rich!” He said, “Start packing your bags!” 
She said, “Do you want to go hot weather or cold weather?” He said, “It 
really doesn’t matter. I just want you to be gone by the time I get home.” 
[laughter] You see, money devalues what’s important in life. 
 
But there’s something else that happens with our money. Not only does it 
devalue what is important in life, money distorts our perspective. It takes 
away a sense of what matters and what doesn’t in life and it becomes an 
incredible source of distraction. One of the things that I know is that as 
long as I stand here holding this, until you know that it’s been safely put 
away, you’re going to be distracted. You’re going to wonder, “Where does he 
put it? What does he do with it?” [laughter] Somebody came to me today and 
said, “Did you leave that bill up there on the platform last night when you 
finished speaking?” I mean, you know, it’s just amazing what it does to 
distort our perspective.  
 
And money can become and does become a blindfold in life. There’s a whole 
lot of world out beyond me, but when this begins to be the source of my 
love and my attention, it’s amazing how it becomes a filter that I can’t 
see and understand what else really matters in life. And all of the reality 
of life is blinded by the love of money. Why do think Paul says many who 
desire to get rich fall into a snare? How do you fall? You either misstep 
or you don’t see what’s ahead of you, right?  
 
And so many of us have begun to wear the blindfold. We’ve come to the place 
in life where we’ve not only devalued what is important but we’ve lost a 
sense of perspective. And though we keep thinking that money is going to 
provide what we’re looking for in life, time and time again it does not.  
 
That’s why the Bible reiterates and warns us. Job 1:21 “Naked I came from 
my mother’s womb and naked I shall return.” Ecclesiastes 5:15 “He will take 
nothing from the fruit of his labor that he can carry in his hand.” No 
pockets in a shroud. No U-haul trailers behind hearses. It’s not going with 
you. Again the Bible says in Proverbs 27:24, “Riches are not forever.” And 
Mark 8, verse 36… Jesus says, “For what will it profit a man if he gains 
the whole world and loses his own soul?” You see, money is an article which 
may be used as a universal passport to everywhere except heaven, and used 
as a universal provider of everything except happiness.  
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Money devalues what’s important. Money distorts by perspective. And the 
love of money disrupts my peace. It’s amazing how many times we think that 
money is what’s going to give us security in life. But the fact of the 
matter is, is that many people who have much money live with a great 
insecurity. You know why? Because they’re always wondering who’s out to get 
them. They have a lot more to worry about and to worry over. And so rather 
than the money that should give them peace and security in life, it becomes 
the very source of agitation and distraction. They’re anxious.  
 
That’s why Jesus said [Matthew 6:24, Luke 16:13], “You can’t serve both God and 
money,” because it will create a disruption in the peace of your life. And 
not only will you worry who’s out to get you and what other people’s 
motives are about, you’ll constantly be… be concerned and worried about the 
complexity of what are you doing with your money, are you earning your 
money, and are you securing your money. You see, there’s a lot that can be 
lost in the peace of life if we become consumed with money. 
 
So money devalues what’s important, money distorts our perspective, the 
love of money disrupts our peace, and interestingly enough, here again, 
it’s taught in the Scripture that money… the love of money diminishes our 
freedom. You hear Paul talking here about bondage? About the love of money, 
being caught in a snare? Being plunged into ruin and destruction? How many 
of us in this room this morning are caught in a snare? Are caught in the 
snare of debt? Or caught in the snare of financial struggle and difficulty? 
Why? Because we believe the idea that if we just had more and leveraged 
more, and that the more that we had would create freedom.  
 
But what we have discovered is that time and time again it’s done nothing 
but to create bondage. Proverbs 22:7 says, “The borrower is slave to the 
lender.” And the truth be known, many of us are living with the slavery… 
the bondage of the things that the love of money on our hearts have 
ultimately done to our lives, to our families and to our futures.  
 
So what do I need to do about that? Why do you think we’re offering these 
classes today? I can’t answer all these issues in a message like this but I 
can point you to some solutions. And I want you to know that some of you 
need the revival in your life, the revival that doesn’t come just from the 
emotional experience of a worship gathering, but one that comes from making 
strategic, specific changes in your life that will begin to allow you to 
experience the freedom that God intends and provides for you in the Lord 
Jesus Christ.  
 
So money devalues what’s important, that is the love of money. The love of 
money dis… distorts our prospective. It disrupts our peace. It diminishes 
our freedom. And then the love of money destroys our usefulness to God. 
What burden do I have for you? That the very thing I’m speaking to you 
about, even as a believer can destroy your usefulness to God.  
 
The Bible is filled with wonderful stories of heroes of faith… men and 
women who tested God, proved God, trusted God. But you know the Bible is 
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also an account of some zeros… some people’s whose lives were ruined and 
shipwrecked. When I read the Scripture, I read the story of Achan and his 
greed, of Gahazee [sp?] and his greed, of Judas, of the rich young ruler, 
of Ananias and Sapphira, of Simon. And the very thing that captured their 
hearts and lives can and does become the very thing that becomes 
destructive to us.  
 
Some of the saddest words penned in the New Testament are the words that 
Paul writes in the closing days of his life, not in 1 Timothy, but in 2 
Timothy when he talks about his friend and co-journeyman, a man who made 
the missionary journeys with Paul, named Demas. And in the end he says [2 

Timothy 4:10], “For Demas has forsaken me, having loved this present world, 
and departed to Thessalonica.” What a tragedy!  
 
What about you? Was there a day… was there a time when the things of God 
were much more captivating to your heart and your life? But much of your 
usefulness to God today has been limited and inhibited because you’ve 
allowed this to begin to take control of your life? You see, money matters. 
And none of us have a choice about whether or not we will or won’t deal 
with it. The question is: How are we going to deal with it? 
 
And so that brings me to the final thing that I would want to point out to 
you this morning, and that is that money is not only the primary medium of 
exchange in the commerce of life… the Scripture acknowledges that, and that 
money is an outward reflection of inner values, but listen to this, money 
is an earthly commodity with heavenly significance.  
 
Paul wrote to Timothy and the church at Ephesus because he wanted them to 
have this right. It wasn’t something that they could leave out of the 
discussion of what it means to be a devoted follower of Christ, and so if 
you’ll drop down just a few verses to verse 17, there are some instructions 
given here, as… as Paul begins to close this instruction and this is what 
he says… he says: 
 

17) As for the rich in this present age, charge them not to be haughty, nor 
to set their hopes on the uncertainties of riches, but on God who provides 
richly us everything to enjoy. 18) They are to do good and to be rich in 
good works, to be generous and ready to share, 19) thus storing up treasure 
for themselves as a good foundation for the future, so that they may take 
hold of that which is truly life. 
 
The Bible says this is an earthly commodity but it has heavenly 
significance. No, you cannot take it with you, but clearly you can send it 
on ahead. And the Bible says that for Bible believing Christians… followers 
of Christ, that we can learn how to have the right perspective, the right 
handle, the right use of this commodity in life. 
 
When I look at the Christian community I basically find that there 3 
perspectives on the subject of money and financial resources. I kinda put 
those on a continuum for you this morning. On the one side there’s a view 
that any form of money is bad and therefore, if you have money, there’s an 
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evil in it. So the idea is that you just need to live in poverty. Money is 
a curse and therefore, anything you’ve got you ought to get rid of, you 
ought to feel bad about because there’s this ideology out there that says… 
Well it’s the idea of monasticism: repudiate everything and live at the 
bare minimum. And some people believe that that should be a Christian 
prospective on money… poverty and a curse.  
 
Other people, of course, have gone to the exact opposite end of the 
pendulum and their whole idea is prosperity. If you love God, then you give 
to God and God’s going to give to you and the next thing you know, you’re 
going to be successful and you’re going to be wealthy. And wealth is a sign 
of God’s blessing, and it’s a right. And if you’re a Christian you have a 
right to be wealthy! I promise you the airways are full with this today. 
But nowhere in the Bible does it say if you’ll give a certain amount you’ll 
end up with a whole herd of camels or a bigger house or a bigger car or 
anything else, because that’s not the teaching of the Scripture.  
 
You see, on one end there is poverty, on the other end there’s prosperity. 
You know the tragedy of prosperity is that it begins with the truth? It 
begins with the truth that God wants us to give, that God wants us to prove 
Him, that God wants us to know the He’ll meet our needs. But then it goes 
to the extreme of saying that God has to provide and it’s my right to be 
wealthy. 
 
What is the true biblical prospective? It’s the prospective of stewardship, 
that everything that I have is a gift. All that I have are privileges. And 
whether God has given me much in comparison to others, or little in 
comparison to others, I’m going to be a good steward. I’m going to receive 
what God has given to me with gratitude, and then I’m going to see what I 
have as a privilege of God’s provision and as a tool that I can use to be a 
part of blessing others.  
 
And when I begin to embrace this idea… the idea that was being discussed 
here in Scripture, of being rich in good works, of being able to save up a 
good foundation for the future, then I begin to live with a faith promise 
that says this: “I don’t know what God’s going to do on planet earth, but 
there’s going to come a day when He hands out dividends in heaven; there’s 
going to come a day when there’s going to be a distribution in heaven and 
that distribution is going to be real and rewarding and significant because 
my life is all about Him and about what He’s provided for me.”  
 
So why does money matter? It matters because it’s the primary medium of 
exchange in the commerce of life. We all have to deal with it. It matters 
because it is an outward expression of our inner values, and it matters 
because it is a temporal or an earthly commodity that has heavenly 
significance.  
 
So what about you? What about your money? Where are you in the matter of 
money? Sadly, for many, money has been your hope, money has been your god, 
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money has been the way that you have tried to build significance and 
security in life.  
 
My pastor of many years, Dr. Adrian Rogers used to make this statement and 
I think it’s so very important. “The things of this world will never 
satisfy the longings of your heart because a round world cannot fill… fit 
into a 3-cornered heart.” You see, you weren’t made for things; you were 
made for God. And as long as you look down at the things of this world to 
try to fill your life, you will always be discontent. But the Bible says 
godliness with contentment is great gain. And the greatest thing that can 
happen in your life is to understand that God is the unlimited resource 
that will fill the longings of your heart.  
 
God saw the separation and the distance of our hearts from Him. What sin 
had done to take us into bondage and to brokenness, and God sent His Son 
Jesus Christ, the Son of God, who stepped out of heaven and who took on the 
poverty of life on this earth, that we might be able to embrace His riches. 
He for your sakes became poor that you, through His righteousness, might be 
made rich. And Jesus died on the cross for our sins; Jesus was buried; 
Jesus rose again and God offers to you… to everyone of us… the free gift of 
eternal life to anyone who will say God, “I’m going to quit looking at 
temporary sources and I’m going to embrace You.” 
 
That’s why Jesus said in Luke chapter 12 and verse 15: “One’s life does not 
consist in the abundance of the things that he possesses.” And you keep 
trying and trying to fill your life but as long as your trust is in 
something other than Jesus Christ, and Christ alone, you will always live 
with emptiness in your life.  
 
But listen to me today. He is here. And today if you hear His voice do not 
harden your heart. Examine your trust, examine your investments, examine 
your life, examine your resources and today say, “Lord, I want more than 
anything else to find the contentment that You have promised in this life, 
through Your Word.”  
 
I want to ask that heads be bowed and eyes be closed. [In] Just a moment 
we’re going to pray together, and then after we pray, we’re going to stand 
and we’re going to sing a hymn of invitation. I’m going to invite people to 
make a decision to follow Christ today, because some of you need to 
experience a transfer of trust; moving your trust from the things that you 
have and the things that you can get and the things that you hold, and 
putting your trust in Jesus Christ. And I want to urge you and challenge 
you right now if you hear His voice, not to harden your heart. But right 
now, where you are to open your heart and say: 
 
Lord Jesus, I know that there is emptiness in everything without You, but 
Jesus, I want You to be the fullness of my heart. I want You to forgive my 
sin. I want You to fill my life. Jesus, I give my heart to You.  
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And God knows, and God sees, and God is speaking to you this morning, and I 
believe that with all my heart; not because it’s my voice, but His voice 
speaking to you through His Word. 
 
Others of you today, I would simply ask you not where is your trust, but 
where is your investment? Are you investing in the things of God? Are you 
making an investment in things that matter? Are you connected to and 
committed to a… a relationship in a church? Sadly, we’re living in a day 
where people are content to live in the margins of church life, to pop in 
and to pop out. Not to ever be recognized. They don’t want to say anything,  
they don’t want to share anything, they don’t want to give anything, they 
don’t want to serve. And that may not be fully your motive but… but it’s 
easy to just kind of become content with doing nothing spiritually.  
 
Well today I want you to know that at Prestonwood we invite people to join 
with us, to join with us in a commitment to the church that together we 
might be committed to God’s purposes. To fulfilling the message of sharing 
the Gospel, and partnering together through our service, our resources in 
everything for the glory of God. And if you’d like to know how you can be a 
part of Prestonwood, when we stand and sing in a moment, I’m going to ask 
you lead the way to be the first to step out and come. You may be a family, 
you may be a single adult, a young adult, an older adult, a student… but I 
want you to lead the way and say, “I want to get connected and committed to 
God’s church; I want my life to count for eternity.” 
 
Others of you don’t need to walk an aisle today; you need to walk out the 
door and you need to plan to be back here at 1:30. Because today you need 
to begin to take some steps of action that will change the direction of 
your life, that will move you from the snare and bondage of where you’ve 
been to a new life of freedom and letting Christ lead [music begins] and 
provide in your life. So whatever it is that God is speaking to you, if you 
hear His voice do not harden your hearts.  
 
Father, I thank You right now for this moment. I thank You for Your word. I 
pray for conviction, for direction and guidance through Your Holy Spirit. 
Lord, I pray right now that men, women, boys and girls will say “yes” to 
Jesus, in whose name we pray. AMEN 
 
As you look up I invite you to stand with me. I’m going to ask that no one 
be leaving. We’re going to be together just another couple of moments. But 
this is a vital time of importance.  
 
If you’re there in the balcony, there are ministers standing on the landing 
right behind you; that is, those of you in the front section, just below 
you, those of you in the upper section. And today if God has spoken to you 
and you want to make a spiritual decision, you don’t have to come down 
here; you can simply make your way to one of those landing areas and those 
ministers are there to speak with you. They’re going to take a moment, 
give… and give you some information and help you to take the next step in 
your walk with Christ. If you’re here in the terrace or on the lower floor, 



“Why Money Matters” 

PBC20070520AM2 

13 

I’m going to ask you as soon as we begin to sing to just step out and to 
make your way here with me. I’m going to ask you just to come and stand 
right here with me, not looking at the crowd, just looking at me.  
 
But together we want to take a stand for Christ. Together we want to take 
steps towards freedom and forgiveness and a new life in Christ. And today I 
want to ask you to step out and to come and to be here. And we’re going to 
take time to encourage you and help you to take the next step as well. So 
as we begin to sing, as we continue in prayer, come right now and follow 
Jesus Christ. 


